PRESTON GROVE MEDICAL CENTRE

Minutes of the Patient Participation Group Meeting held on Monday 1 September 2014 in the Common Room at Preston Grove Medical Centre.
Present:
Karen Lashly, Business Manager (Chair) 



Dr Ian Boyland



Ian Dyson, Patient



John Hann, Patient



Ruth Hann, Patient



Sue Jay, Nurse Manager


Christine Lincoln, Patient (Secretary)


David March, Patient



Kathy Way, Patient 



Mike Way, Patient



Eva Whear, Patient



Deirdre Williams, Patient
1
Welcome and apologies

1.1
Karen welcomed everyone to the meeting and introduced Sue Jay, the Nurse Manager, who has recently re-joined Preston Grove having lived abroad for a few years. 
1.2
Apologies were received from Sally Higgins.  Mandy Mason was unable to attend the meeting to give an update on Unplanned Admissions.  
2
Minutes of the 21 July Meeting

2.1
The minutes of the meeting held on 21 July 2014 were agreed.  

2.3
Karen referred to item 4.3 working with other practices in South Somerset to contact local schools and colleges have not been done due to school holidays, but this will now happen shortly.
2.4
There will be some more publicity around the on-line system once the appointments have been looked at again to make more available.  

3
Patient Group Chair

3.1
Karen said that if anyone was interested in taking over as Chair of the Patient they could contact either her or Christine.  Karen is happy to continue in this role but would like to hand this over to a patient member as it should be a patient run group.  Karen would like Sally Higgins to take over her role on the group in the future. 
4
Update on Virtual Group

4.1
Karen said that no further progress has been made.  Following this meeting she will send out the three key areas for the Directed Enhanced Service to find out their views.

5
Three priority areas for the Directed Enhanced Service

5.1
Karen said instead of carrying out a survey this year the Friends and Family Test will be started.  Preston Grove will start this in September 2014 as a pilot site.  An external provider will be used to run the questions and provide information for patients. They will also collate and upload the information.
5.2
Karen said as part of the Directed Enhanced Service we need to identify three key areas to improve on. This was followed by a discussion and the following areas identified: 

Waiting time for patients being called for appointments


This has been highlighted in the staff survey.

Parking 


Parking can be a problem during term time, especially when parents collect their children from the school and park in the surgery car park.


Information for patients in the waiting room


There is some money available to have two TV monitors installed in the waiting room.

Waiting times for the 24 hours blood pressure machine


There has been a delay in appointments for this as there is only one machine available and the surgery would like to have another one.

Seating area in the nurses waiting room


This area can get quite busy at times and over time some chairs have been removed.  Patients waiting to see the nurse practitioner should wait in the main waiting room.

Waiting times for joint injections


Look at waiting times for joint injections, especially during holiday periods when one or more of the four GPs who can do this are away. 

Telephone system


There have been issues recently with calls not being answered.  This is due to fault in the telephone system that is currently being investigated but the problem cannot be identified. 

5.3
Each member of the group were given three votes and the following three areas were identified to be taken forward:

· waiting time for patients in the surgery (10 votes)

· Information available in waiting room (4 votes)

· Telephone system (4 votes)

5.4
Karen will now look at the Directed Enhanced Service to find out how to take this forward.

ACTION:  Karen to email the three priority areas to the virtual group to find out their views and whether they are still interested in being involved

6
Appointment System Audit Results

6.1
The appointment system audit was discussed at the staff away day as part of the review around how to replace Dr Filose who will be retiring at the end of January 2015.   All the Practitioners audited the patients on their list to see if they were being seen by the appropriate person.  It might be more suitable for some patients to be seen another member of staff such as a nurse or nurse practitioner, a receptionist or even a different professional such as a physiotherapist.  This took place over a week, when the practice only had one GP away and there was a full complement of nurse practitioners.  The results were very conclusive showing the majority of patients were being seen by the right person.  There were a few chronic and acute patients who could have been seen by their own GP, but this was due to demand.    The conclusion was that Dr Filose needs to be replaced by another Doctor and an advert has been placed. 
6.2
Karen continued saying there are problems recruiting GPs at the moment across the country.  No-one wants to be a partner or salaried, preferring to locum and a lot of newly trained GPs are moving abroad.  There is a campaign being run by GPs asking surgeries to sign up to say ‘Your Surgery Cares’ and make it obvious to political parties what is going.  The Local Medical Committee are going to meet with the local MP about this problem, but it is a worrying time.  This is what is causing GP waiting times and will continue to be a problem if we cannot replace Dr Filose.  

6.3
Dr Ian Boyland talked about this and his experiences with GP colleagues in other areas.   

6.4
David March asked whether there was anything that PPGs could do about this.  Dr Boyland said we need to support campaigns and lobby MPs.  There are now patients with more long term chronic conditions being seen and GPs have much more paperwork to deal with.  GPs work 12-14 hours a day to do all the additional work and need the support of practice staff to help.   Any support would be very welcome.

6.5
Christine said the PPG Chairs have talked safer staffing the number of nurses in wards, but not discussed GPs.  At the Taunton Health Forum difficulty recruiting GPs had been discussed and French Weir have just appointed a partner, which has taken almost a year to do. 


ACTION:  Christine Lincoln would find out whether the Somerset PPG Chair Network could raise the issue of recruiting GPs and bring to the attention of local MPs and the Government


ACTION:  Karen will talk to Harry Yoxall about bringing this to the attention of the PPG Chair Network
7
Unplanned Admissions

7.1
Karen and Dr Boyland talked about unplanned admissions and how this being done, which was covered in the minutes of 21 July 2014. 

8
Patient suggestions/complaints

8.1
Karen was not aware of any suggestions or complaints any would be carried forward to the next meeting for Sally.

9
Staff suggestions

9.1
Karen said that no staff suggestions has been made, however staff are aware of these meetings and can attend if they wish.

10
Practice updates

10.1
Karen said there are three new part-time reception staff starting in September.  She had already talked about Sue Jays role and Dr Filose forthcoming retirement.
10.2
Preston Grove continues to run Somerton Surgery and the Boots Walk-in Centre, which is currently being looked at.  The walk-in centre currently has 4000 patients registered with them which means there is less time available for people who walk in.  Both Somerton and the Walk-in Centre have a GP vacancy.  
10.3
One project currently being worked on is a project looking at patients who attend A&E and whether this is the most appropriate place for them.  

10.4
Karen said in Taunton there is a GP based in the A&E Department who has access to information from GP surgeries so that information can be shared on patients presenting to A&E as the computer systems are not compatible.  
10.5
Dr Boyland talked about the Symphony Project which has gone quiet at the moment.
10.6
Karen said the nursing team is working really well they and do a lot to help the doctors, they have huge expertise on chronic diseases so these patients can see a nurse instead of their GP.   The nurse practitioners work alongside the nursing team seeing patients, which protects the GPs time so they are able to see the patients who really need to see them.

10.7
Dr Boyland said a lot of requests are being received for urgent prescriptions.  People who have regular prescriptions tend to know there is a 48 hour turnaround, but in the last few months patients have been asking for items on the same day and many of them are not urgent, such as Viagra.  Dr Boyland said we need to educate people to understand what is not urgent and sometimes it will not do any harm if medication is missed for one day.
10.8
Eva suggested putting into a newsletter and Karen agreed this would be one option.  Christine asked whether this had anything to do with the out of hours service as this issue has been raised at meetings she has attended. Dr Boyland said it was not related as the OOH can deal with prescriptions; however it is a similar isseu.  Karen said patients are not prepared to wait and this creates a lot of additional work for staff and delays prescriptions that have been booked through the proper system as the urgent ones take priority.  Dr Boyland said urgent request have increased from 1 or 2 a day up to at least 20.  

10.9
Christine said she would highlight this issue with Shaun Green, Head of Medicines Management at Somerset CCG. 
11
Any other business

11.1
David asked about flu vaccination dates and when they will be made available.  Karen said there will be a meeting around this shortly when the dates will be decided.  Flu vaccinations are usually done throughout October.  As soon as the dates are set they will be advertised with posters put up in the surgery, as it costs too much to send out letters.  If a patient has a general nurse appointment and needs one, it will be done at the same time. 
11.2
Dee asked about IT equipment in the surgery as her GP has had problems with her printer lately.  Karen said these issues are dealt with by IT Informatics, as all the printers are networked nothing can be done internally.  
11.3
Christine suggested holding a joint fund raising concert with Wincanton PPG.  This was done previously by North Petherton PPG and was very successful.  She would organise this with Len Grant from Wincanton.  The concert would be held in Sherborne, so central to boht Yeovil and Wincanton and would need to be advertised.   Karen agreed with the idea and has a meeting with the partners so would discuss this.  The members were all interested and agreed it would help raise the profile of the group.  


ACTION:  Look at taking this forward and keep the group up to date and talk to Karen 

12
Date of next meeting

12.1
The next meeting will be held on Monday 13 October and will be used to talk about the proposed health event.  Christine will send out some information from other PPG events held around Somerset and will ask for ideas and for everyone to start thinking about this before the meeting to help inform the discussion.
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